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(The open session board meeting commenced)
MR. GERALD HARRIS:  All right.  Good morning, everyone.  Please come to order.  First thing we will address are the minutes of the last meeting.  Is there a motion to accept the minutes?  Second?
UNIDENTIFIED MALE 1:  Second.

MR. HARRIS:  All in favor?

EVERYONE:  Aye.

MR. HARRIS:  The minutes of the last meeting are carried.  I don't have a long report to make today.  In fact, as you might notice, we have a new entry on the agenda, which is the Executive Director's report.  And going forward, we're going to call on our Executive Director to update us on some of the day-to-day concerns that our staff have been dealing with and that should be brought to the Board's attention.
And Cathy will begin that process this morning.  There is just one item, Commissioner, that I wanted to invite your comment on.  That was the episode at the jail in early August, when there was, I guess what?  There was some disturbance and then some indication that there might have been a delayed response to that disturbance.  

I think the Board would like to get filled in on that.  If you find it appropriate to do that at an executive session, because of an ongoing investigation, that would be fine.  

MS. DORA SCHRIRO:  Would you like me to open?
MR. HARRIS:  Yes, please.
MS. SCHRIRO:  Good morning, everyone.

MR. HARRIS:  Good morning.

EVERYONE:  Good morning.

MS. SCHRIRO:  Yes, Mr. Chair, I very much would like to speak to that matter, however, as you point out, it is still under investigation.  And so I respectfully ask that [unintelligible] [02:03] that discussion.

MR. HARRIS:  All right.  So we will address it in a brief executive session.  And Ms. Potler, would you give the Board your report?
MS. CATHY POTLER:  Sure.  I'd be glad to.  I just want to talk about some good things that have happened at the Board, over the summer.  We, after enduring almost 2 years without an office manager, last, at the end of last fiscal year, the Office of Management and Budget gave us funding to hire a full-time office manager.

And we have that person onboard.  Her name is Regina Gumerova [phonetic] and we're delighted to have her.  She's been onboard for about 3 weeks and she's already made an enormous difference.  A lot of our staff, our Deputy Executive Director, Amanda Masters [phonetic], our IT Director, Jim Bennett [phonetic] and other individuals, Tonya Glover [phonetic], Executive Assistant, were all picking up parts and pieces of that job, so they're very, very happy to have, to be able to wean themselves from these additional tasks.

Obviously I'm very thankful to OMB for funding this position.  And I also want to thank the Department of Corrections that was really instrumental in helping us get through these last 2 years, by providing us assistance both with payroll and with our purchasing of items.  And I'd especially like to thank Deputy Commissioner Alan Vengersky [phonetic] for all his assistance.

In the summer, our office had a delightful group of four interns.  We had two students from Stuyvesant High School, who were working with our Director of Research, Chai Park [phonetic], on access to a medical care project that she's doing.  They were terrific.  
We had a third student from a high school in Brooklyn who was assisting with organizing all of our documents under the guidance of our staff, in anticipation of our move in a year from now.  We have over 110 file cabinets full of documents that extend the last 60 years of the Board.  So we're sort of hustling to try to get that under control.  And she was very helpful.  

And then we had a fourth intern, who is a student at Rutgers University, who assisted us in doing some research in preparing documents that we had to produce for the law department.  And also assisting Amanda Masters with a visit appeal.  So it was really, really great having these four students on board with us.
And then I'd like to announce that beginning this week, we are fortunate that Professor Ellen Yaroshefsky [phonetic], from the Cardozo Law School, has just initiated a new clinic called the Youth Justice Clinic.  And she has selected our agency as a place to have a number of her students do research for us.  And so, for the next semester, they're going to be working closely with us doing research on issues around model programs in juvenile detention facilities and really focusing on adolescent issues.  So, that's going to be a really terrific help to us and hopefully a help to the clinic.
And then on August 21st, we started to conduct our first of a series of unannounced facility inspections.  And we intend, in the next year or so, to hit at least every facility within the Department of Corrections.  And it's an inspection to check on compliance with all of our standards.  And Chai Parker, Director of Research, put together a really terrific survey instrument, which she tested numerous times before going into the facility.  

And our first facility that we inspected was Rose M. Singer [phonetic] and it was a full staff inspection.  It lasted the entire day.  Before the inspection began, Amanda, Felix Martinez [phonetic], our Director of Field Operations and Chai discussed the survey inspection tool with the warden, let her know that it would be going on all day.  And then followed up with an exit discussion with her where they told her about the next plans.  Which is to put together the data, which we're in the process of doing.  And then report back directly to the warden to let, in this case, to let her know exactly what the findings were and ways of coming into compliance, if there were any areas where there was noncompliance.
This is something that we did many, many years ago when we had more staff.  And we, now that our staff has gotten beefed up, we really want to proceed with doing these regular standards inspections.

MR. HARRIS:  So the sharing of the data will occur, you think, between now and the next board meeting?
MS. POTLER:  Yes.  We should have the report to the board members as well as the department.  Yes.  

And then finally, some of the issues, you know, most of our field staff are walking the jails day in and day out, usually handle many of the issues directly with the jail administrators.  And we encourage that and they generally do that.  From time to time, obviously, there are issues that come up that they can't resolve these after, at the facility level.  And it comes to our attention at, in central office.  
And just briefly there were two such issues over the summer.  One entailed the adolescents at RNDC, whereby our staff tried and tried to bring the department in compliance with the uniform standard.  What essentially happened is that there were just not enough uniforms for the adolescents for a variety of reasons and in the sizes that most of the adolescents use.

So our staff was finding that upon admission, contrary to our standard, the adolescent-, new admissions adolescent was given, you know, one shirt instead of two and a pair of pants.  And sometimes it didn't get laundered for up to two weeks.  When, under our standards, it's supposed to be laundered every four days.

And, you know, this is an issue.  There's a-, they go to court in this uniform.  They go out in the yard and have recreation.  They go to school, what have you.  They have to wear the uniforms all the time.  Our staff worked with the facility but there just weren't enough uniforms.  

However after contacting central office, there are more uniforms on order and additional uniforms in different colors.  But uniforms have been found that will be utilized in the interim until more of the brown uniforms will be delivered for the kids.  So right now it looks like the problem has been resolved.
And then the other issue is an ongoing issue around escort officers in Maui [phonetic] at GRVC.  Our staff observing that inmates are not getting moved out of the showers when they completed their showers, that there were delays in getting all sorts of services and meals served.  And this may not be, it might, some of it was due to using escorts and other officers to cover for the large number of alarms and cell extractions going on in Maui so that they would be moved off the housing area.
In any event, there were, the department, central office has made some changes in the area.  In fact, they've changed the leadership at that facility.  And we have seen, last week, I think, was the first week that the new administration was in and we also see that there were many more escort officers being assigned to the Maui housing area.  

So we're hopeful that this problem is resolved.  And that everyone will get to the services that they're, that they need to go to.

MR. HARRIS:  And as I recall, you also had a meeting with the doctor's council because that issue of escort was one of their central complaints...
MS. POTLER:  That's right.

MR. HARRIS:  ...as I recall.  Could you just briefly update us on it.
MS. POTLER:  Sure.  One of the issues from the doctor's council meeting is that they feel that there weren't enough escort officers.  So that inmates were being taken in the waiting areas and were waiting longer periods of time.  Or that they, and then they would get annoyed and not want to see the doctors.

They also said that they were not getting the follow-ups, and the follow-ups that they needed because of the escort officer issue.  I encouraged them to speak directly with, also with the Department of Corrections and Department of Health and Mental Hygiene and also ask for very, much more specific information as to which facilities this was occurring, on which tours.  And I'm waiting to get that information from doctor's council.
MR. HARRIS:  If any board members have any questions of Cathy, please feel free to ask them, same for the commissioner.
UNIDENTIFIED MALE 2:  I have a quick question.

MR. HARRIS:  Yeah.

UNIDENTIFIED MALE 2:  Just, I know when [unintelligible] [11:45] process just started by the Department to make the facility less, sort of, escort dependent, less, less [unintelligible] [11:57] concerning about, have you noticed any difficulties in [unintelligible] [12:03] or the Department of Health in getting patients to clinical activity including mental health services, [unintelligible] [12:10] services for recreation [unintelligible] [12:12] the problem that scores that is described by Cathy.
MS. POTLER:  I think the explanation has varied over time.  And there appear to be, quite frankly, some lack of press by both some of the officers as well as some of the clinical staff.  And so things just kind of took on their own pace and so clearly it requires oversight, certainly by the Department and our partners at Health as well.  And when we provide that, then we get the correct and consistently high level of response.

We believe that is we move towards the command within a command.  Which, as you know, is in process and you've had an opportunity to meet the deputy warden, she's quite dynamic and very hands on and always ever-present.  And so as we continue to finish the staffing and the training of that unit, I think you're going to see a high, a consistently high work performance.

MR. HARRIS:  All right.  The next item on the agenda is a joint report from the Departments of Correction and Health and Mental Hygiene.  Is that going to be delivered jointly or one or the other of you going to be addressing that?

MS. SCHRIRO:  I'll kick it off and then...

MR. HARRIS:  Thanks.

MS. SCHRIRO:  ...invite Dr. Venters to join me as often as he'd like.

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 1:  Hey, Commissioner, can I just, is your microphone on?  Is it...

MS. SCHRIRO:  It is.

UNIDENTIFIED MALE 3:  Then just closer.
UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 1:  May closer.

MS. SCHRIRO:  Is that any better?

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 1:  Yeah, that is.

MS. SCHRIRO:  Okay.

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 1:  That's great.  Thanks.

MS. SCHRIRO:  You're welcome.  So we've asked to, we've been asked to give an update on a number of important initiatives and the first is CAPS.  CAPS, as you know, is the Clinical Alternative to Punitive Seg for seriously mentally ill inmates who have been infracted.  And at present, and I just want to add that CAPS is part of the continuum of care that we have developed for the seriously mentally ill, which begins with MO housing.
So for those who are in the GP but in need of that higher level of care and ongoing clinical contact, MO placements is where those individuals begin.  The current capacity, by the way, for MO housing is 773; 610 male and 163 female.  It's presently located at seven jails.  And, as you know, part of the reforms that are underway is a consolidation.  So that all of the units for men will be co- will be located now at two facilities.
And the intent of that is not only to strengthen programming and increase focus, but to create additional capacity within existing resources.  The CAPS program itself is where seriously mentally ill may be placed, if they, when they are infracted.  But not for the purpose of punishment, but for more enhanced treatment.  It is a clinically driven model with all of the support that DOC would lend in any other setting.

The first of the CAPS unit, and there will be three, one for women and two for men, opened at the Rose M. Singer Center on August 6.  And I know a number of you have been out there one or more times and have seen it.  The staffing is enhanced, both on the DOC side as well as the DOHMH side, and I'll let Dr. Venters speak to that in a moment.
In advance of its opening, there were, there was work done on the physical plant.  Cell doors modified for suicide watch, which I think went with very positive reviews by our staff and the treatment staff as well.  We also set aside five of what had been cells, as office space for the clinicians who remain onsite in that area.  

We're also in the process of developing and additional program with the Hort, because we've got our own little rec yard immediately outside.  And we think that's going to be great.  We have, at this point, an average daily census of 10 women in the CAPS unit.  And we, what we've ended up doing is pulling women not only who had been in Maui, because the intent had been to take individuals who were either in Maui or in with the women or RHU and move them over into the unit.
But where there were several women who were in MO housing but had not infracted but needed that higher level of clinical care, they've been moved in.  And they'll stay there as long as needed as well.  And so, it very much lives up to a model where you have a step-up, step-down methodology where you can receive greater levels of care simply because you need it and not because there's been any kind of precipitating event that would require it.

For others who are not necessarily appropriate for a placement in the unit, but-, and are in GP housing, we're also exploring actively with Health now about moving them over.  They come under like a day treatment, although they would go back to their assigned housing area in the evening.  And so like most things, it continues to grow as we better understand the applications that we can apply it for.
Now the remaining two units for men, which is just, it's a, one dormitory of 40 bed and one housing unit of 20 cells.  They have been pushed back two to three weeks.  And you saw that in the monthly update that we provided.  And as I've discussed with Cathy, we've done that primarily so as to bring on board all the psych techs, which are really a critical component of this particular unit.

Again, it gives us an opportunity where there needs to be a correction or an intervention, wherever that can be done by clinical staff at clinical direction.  We believe that's the optimal approach to pursue.  The-, any adolescent who would require placement in CAPS are being co-located with the adults, rather than creating a separate unit, which would typically have just one or two people, which would be unintentionally counterproductive.

And thus far, we've already had one young woman, at Rosie, who had participated with the adult women at the Rose M. Singer Center.  I'll stop and see if Homer would like to add anything specific to CAPS.
DR. HOMER VENTERS:  No.  We're certainly thrilled at the progress of it, the prospect of certainly taking down Maui and replacing that approach with a clinical approach for the patients with serious mental illness.  And so the Rose M. Singer CAPS is going well.  We certainly really think that our leadership of the Department of Correction for, you know, really moving at light speed to get the physical plant changes and the staffing and the leadership in place.  It's really been fantastic.
The categorical difference that I'll mention between the men and the women is that if you look at all of the people on the mental health service who have infractions, who are women, most of them are seriously mentally ill.  If you look at the men, a small percentage of them are seriously mentally ill.  And so they present very different challenges from a clinical treatment standpoint and also from a security standpoint for the Department of Corrections.

So the women over at Rosie's who are in the mental health service center are infracted.  Most of them, almost all of them are in this CAPS unit because they almost all have serious mental illness.  One of our challenges there, is to make sure that for the women who are actually even too sick to participate in programming, which there's a small number of, that we bring programming to them.  We work to get them out of their cells.  That we not, you know, consign them to what heretofore had been kind of a Maui approach.
But the facility is very dedicated, that's that task the departments and so we feel great about the progress that's been made in Rosie's.  The male CAPS unit, we're confident that, you know, in the next two to three weeks, we'll iron out just a couple of remaining issues, logistical issues about opening the unit.  But that'll be, as the commissioner mentioned, a dorm and a cell area in AMKC.

And I think that then as that unit is opened, that'll allow us to take down a Maui unit.  And then, you know, we have several successive steps after that to help us take down the remaining Maui.  And also do what would be a tough logistical job of consolidating the people on that MO service who are in the MOs in other jails into AMKC.  It's a, you know, a very aggressive agenda but we certainly are eager to be pushing forward.

MR. HARRIS:  Is Mr. Rathely [phonetic] been conducting the training that you mentioned at the last meeting?
DR. VENTERS:  Yes.  We'll be having him and his team back to open the male CAPS unit.  And we're also discussing with him how to make some parts of his training, either by videotape or with train the trainers' approaches, available because we'll always have staff coming into these units.  These are big units with lots of staff.

We're, you know, going to be having people come and go.  We'll have new hires all the time.  And so we want everybody who works in these units for the DOC and DOHMH to be afforded the same level of training and preparation.

MR. HARRIS:  And I, I'm sorry, Catherine.

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 2:  This is somewhat unrelated.  The women that are in the serious...
UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 1:  Excuse me, Catherine.  Can you do the...
UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 2:  Oh.
UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 1:  Sorry.  Otherwise it...

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 2:  Sure.  The women with serious mental illness, are many of them in Riker's for nonviolent, non-serious crimes?

DR. VENTERS:  I do not know like categorically how to compare their charges with the women who are not SMI.  

MS. SCHRIRO:  No.

DR. VENTERS:  I just don't know.

MS. SCHRIRO:  We will, we'll get you a more specific answer.  But when we did the CSG study, what we discovered, which was somewhat contrary to some of the common sense notions that are out there.  Is that the profile of the non-mentally ill and the mentally ill, including the seriously mentally ill, really didn't vary in terms of the kinds of charges that they were, that they had picked up or the criminal histories that they had or even the bail that had been set.  
And so it appeared that justice was blind, as the saying goes.  Where the difference really stood out is their ability to make bail.  And so all of the mentally ill tended to-, tend to stay in detention longer than those who are not.  But also contrary to common sense, you would assume with more severity, there would be a longer length in stay.  
And what we actually discovered through that analysis is that the seriously mentally ill did not stay as long as those who are mentally ill but not seriously mentally ill.  And we believe that's because they have funding streams that move them more quickly to the community.

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 2:  And the reason I ask that question.  Are the courts aware of these individuals that may have serious mental health issues?

MS. SCHRIRO:  We did, we, in the focus groups that were part of the study, we, there were some 20 to 30 different focus groups representing all the various constituencies.  And in all of the groups, were of the same opinion that the court was largely not aware.
UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 2:  Not aware.  And that should be aware.

MS. SCHRIRO:  And so that is part of the resource hubs, which is the innovation that came out of that work.  And I'll be touching on that in a moment.

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 2:  Right.  Particularly they should be aware when individuals with seriously mentally illness are there for nonviolent, non-serious crimes.  There may be other alternatives for these individuals.
MS. SCHRIRO:  Part of the dynamic is, as you would imagine, is that there are a number of occasions where either the Defendant and/or Defense attorney are concerned about not wanting to disclose that information.  And so part of the work that we're doing...

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 2:  Right.  They don't want long-term mental health commitments.  But nonetheless, it's the initial I think that has to be looked at.
MS. SCHRIRO:  Yeah.  So onto RHU then.  The RHU was developed as an alternative to Maui for inmates who had non-serious mental illness such as minor adjustment and behavioral disorders.  The program was modeled after work that the state correctional system has done, which is based on a behavioral program.  
Unlike the state system, however, we have, I believe, advanced the conversation.  The state has a minimum of four hours out a day but as a practical matter, none of the inmates in that initiative are out more than four hours a day.  We have a three-phase behavioral program with as much as six to eight hours a day.

And we continue to revisit and refine our own design.  I've mentioned in the past, that the initial plan was that the first week would be spent largely in-cell with consults with DOH.  And at this point, as early as the second day in the program, inmates are spending some time out of cell.
We also added to our program, as an incentive for participation, the opportunity to earn up to a 50 percent conditional or early release from the program.  We've also continued to work to tailor some of our traditional custody management practices to be in align with the three phases, so as to allow more freedom of movement within the housing unit, contrary to what you would ordinarily see in a punitive seg setting.  

One of the things that is still being worked on is the three-phase program, which is self-paced, takes on average about eight weeks to complete.  And eight weeks is much longer than many of the penalties that are imposed on the population.  And so there are two ways to solve that.  One is to either consolidate or accelerate the program, so that you can have full exposure to it while you're in that setting.  Or to secure additional resources so that you could complete that programming once you're returned back to either MO housing or to the general population.
We have continued to do small physical plan adjustments in advance of opening the additional RHU units.  Again one has been opened for men thus far.  And the three remaining, one each in 95, OB and GMDC, a total of 95 additional beds, have been pushed back two to three weeks as well.  And that's for us to steady up our staffing, which is part of the issue that was discussed.  
As well as for DOH to continue to hire all the staff that it needs to open those units and then they'll all go through the training as an integrated unit.  We've also had to make some other adjustments because of all the other stuff that's going on at DOC, continuing to move to complete the, all the Benjamin [phonetic] fire safety projects.  And so we transferred inmates who were assigned to 95, quad 6 and 8 to quads 5 and 7.  And then at the same time, 5 and 7 are being renovated for the RHU repurposing.  And so quad 7 will have 30 and quad 5, 32 beds.  And they'll be opened, as I said, in the immediate future.  

Homer, did, would you like to add anything to that?

DR. VENTERS:  No.  I think that we're, you know, pushing ahead both with the CAPS unit and anticipating open other RHUs.  We have, the staffing issues, I think, will not be as vexing as with the CAPS unit.  But, and, you know, we continue to tinker with the approach we employ in RHU to strike the right balance between, you know, both a punishment and a clinical intervention set of priorities.  And I think that we're eager to, you know, continue to refine the model as we use it as an alternative to Maui.

MS. SCHRIRO:  Thank you.  The next point then is, oh, excuse me.

MR. HARRIS:  Just before we leave the topic of RHU.  Within the last couple of days, board members were furnished with a draft of a report by its consultants, which has as one of its principle focuses, the RHU.  And before that report is finalized, we want to insure that you've had an opportunity to review it and respond do it.  So we'll make that available to you.
MS. SCHRIRO:  Thank you.  I appreciate that.

UNIDENTIFIED MALE 4:  I got a question on the RHU.  The RHU for adults just started 10 months ago, 8 months ago and has not met [unintelligible] [32:07] since it started.  You're planning on increasing that part of the adult RHU to allow this and why has the park been unable to fill the, there are 60 beds to be, that you identified, right next to each other as RHU units for adults and only 15 beds are filled.  
Is that, is it, is the barrier the Department of Health?  Is the barrier the Department of Corrections?  What's been the problem?

MS. SCHRIRO:  Bless you.  You know, I think as long as Maui exists as an alternative, there's always going to be, I mean the tendency is to use the thing that you know.  And it's one of a number of reasons that we're interested in taking it down as quickly as we can.  

You know, the first of the units was the adolescent.  And that opened and its capacity remains high.  And the young men are both successful while they're in that unit and have been extremely successful after their release from that unit.  The adult population is more entrenched in their, in who they are, what we could say the same for all of us.  And so it's going to continue to take work but we're very confident that it will be successful.
Maui, which we've been touching on and off about, was established in 1998.  And its original purpose and its current functions have evolved over time as well.  And I, for one, look forward to its closing, which will occur before this calendar year is out.  And, as you know, from all the timelines that we've provided, as a RHU unit opens, so is-, so will a Maui unit close.

When we open the CAPS unit at women, which is a slightly different conversation because to Catherine's point recognizing that the majority of the women are seriously mentally ill, and it was Homer's point as well, versus more of the access two kinds of diagnoses, we had made the determination that dedicating the unit to a CAPS focus would be the more appropriate direction.  And so when the CAPS unit opened, so did any of the beds that had been used for RHU, closed down.
And so I said that will continue to its fruition this, later this fall.  Homer, did you want anything, add anything to that?
MR. HARRIS:  All right, then, if you could see to just updating us on some of the other...
MS. SCHRIRO:  I sure will, thank you.  So just to give some just big picture introductory remarks for those, particularly for some board members who are newer to the conversations.  Something that we've all become keenly aware of is that there has indeed been a marked increase in inmates who are members of the Brad H. class.  
And that's gone from 24 to 37 percent of our ADP, our average daily population, since 2006.  And approximately one-third of that group are seriously mentally ill.  And to Catherine's point before, they're in most things, the conduct of those who are ill and those who are not is comparable.  The kinds of crimes that they commit, the frequency which they commit them, so there are records.
And also their indication that there, or the likelihood of being involved in infractions is across the board.  And so there's no differentiation.  Where we do see a difference is that those who are in the Brad H. group are more likely to engage in serious misconduct.  And so these grade 1 infractions frequently come with a higher penalty and so some likelihood that they're going to serve more time in a segregation setting.
And so that's been a major impetus for the work that both of our agencies have done.  Now there's a lot that's happened in the last several years and I'm very proud to say that DOC and DOH have really been at the forefront of a number of these reforms.  You know, we were the ones who urged for an expansion of MO programming and for the actual training of our staff.  So that they could be more beneficial as trained observers and trained reporters, because we are the one consistent thing when the clinical staff is not present nights and weekends.
We've secured funds and initiated the CSG study that we've touched on to look at the just as involved mentally ill and see what more and different we could do about that.  We proposed the formation of the mayor's steering committee.  And developed the strategy to secure the funding to open the resource hubs later this fall.  We've created, are creating the command within the command so as to have this concerted and consisted approached within and between the agencies.
We proposed CAPS and secured the SCOC approval to operate CAPS in a model that's consistent with our clinical commitments.  And likewise we proposed and have been opening the RHUs to shut down Maui.  And we've also secured the funds to evaluate these reforms.  And that's been provided through the National Institute of Correction.
And so everything that we've done is just indicative of our commitment.  And not just to do the things that we've done, but to continue to make every improvement possible for safety and security of everyone who's involved.  And to take the long-term approach for the population after their release.  We've also been talking about adolescents.  And adolescents are, is another group of individuals where you see elevated mental health scores.

And here, too, DOC has provided considerable leadership.  The number of adolescents in the system has not changed, but certainly their nature or the severity of their difficulties, behavioral and otherwise, have certainly become more exacerbated over the last number of years.  And some of the indicators of that is that they are-, of everyone in our system, they are the most likely to be facing serious felony charges.
Two-thirds of the adolescents have these kinds of charges in comparison to two-fifths of the adults.  And that's somewhat consistent with the literature, but it's become far more pronounced in the last several years.  The adolescents are also far more disproportionately likely to engage in grade 1 violations.  And that's perhaps consistent with the kinds of charges that they're facing and which is the basis for their detention.

And that they have appreciably higher levels of mental illness.  The adolescents at this point, 51 percent, so a bit more than half are members of the Brad H. class in comparison to the 37 percent of the total population.  It's tricky being the age that they are.  DSM generally doesn't start to identify individuals as seriously mentally ill until they're at least 18 years of age.  But for the younger ones, I don't think there's any dispute that they clearly show many of the same indicators that you would see of someone who's been officially diagnosed.

It's for all those reasons that, you know, several years ago, we looked for ways to tailor the adult system to better meet the needs of the adolescent population.  Just as I've described, we are looking for ways to do that with those who are mentally ill as well.  So we put the physical plant to its highest, best use.  And you've heard about how we've moved a number of adults out, that we've consolidated a portion of the facility to be dedicated to adolescents.
We've moved the vast majority of adolescents to individual cells where they have their own space and their own, their ability to control their property and things of that sort.  We've modified the institutional schedule to reflect their age.  We've added a considerable number of staff, not only line officers and supervisors, but managers, an additional tour commander, a dedicated deputy warden.  We've added an ombudsman as well.
We've looked for ways to reduce idleness.  We've created an after school program for those of you who've been out there.  You've seen our rec area, which is a repurpose from, which has been used to incentivize participation in both ABLE and school with very good results.  We have taken skill building to scale, securing the country's first social impact bond so as to bring behavioral training.  Moral recognition therapy is recognized as being highly effective with adolescent populations.  And with the amount of monies that we secured, are able to offer it to all adolescents.  
So whereas many initiatives just reach a couple housing units, ours reaches the whole of the population, not just at our end, but at Rosie and EMTC, as well.  There have been other modifications.  Dressing out in uniforms, although, yes, we do have our bumps on occasion.  We, with your help, have added the TCR, which is the equivalent of a time out in a juvenile system.  And we have, we piloted first the sentencing guidelines at RNDC because we wanted to see what the impact could be on adolescents as well as the adult population.  And we will continue as we've committed, to see if there's additional opportunity to tailor that to the adolescents.
We've increased oversight.  As I said before, we have an ombudsman onsite.  We had one hotline, it was not particularly effective and so we've tweaked it to try to get a better result from that as well.  And you know there have been really measurable results and of the good kind.  Fights in the last year are down by 68 percent and uses of force are down by half, with none of them resulting in an A or any kind of serious injury to either officer or adolescent.
We've had over 1,500 youth participate in ABLE since it went to scale, which was July 1.  And this past year we've had our highest academic level of achievement with 74 of the youth earning a GED or a high school diploma.  And we continue to consult with others through the last year and continuing.  We've consulted with the Lyman Center at Yale Law School.  We've been working with SAMHSA and most recently been reaching out consulting with the NYU Langone Medical Center at the NYU School of Medicine.
And so in all things we continue to strive for excellence.  As I give you an update, and I've provided this with you previously, if you could just take that up to, okay.  As we continue to work on their reforms, there's a common theme.  And that is really the creation of a continuum of care, custody and control.  And so the goal would be, as this, you know, very simple diagram shows, wherever possible, you start with prevention.

And then as warranted, you would introduce interventions.  And then as necessary, where violations occur and sanctions may be warranted, to develop intermediate sanctions first.  And then, only when necessary, to go to punitive segregation.  And so just to recap those reforms, first, sentencing guidelines, but then I'll talk to all of this as well.  As I mentioned, we started the sentencing guideline first at Rosie because it had everybody.
It had pretrial and sentenced and it had all custody levels at one facility, so it was a good place to make our first pilot.  And that was done in June.  And then in July we moved to RNDC, both adults and adolescents, as I said.  And then we have gone department wide and we did that at the end of August.  So we're actually ahead of schedule from what we had indicated.

And when we were developing the guidelines, we had forecast that there would be a 40 percent reduction in days imposed.  And we've seen any little bit of variation, but we're largely on scale, and in fact there, at this point, the bed/day reduction has actually been a bit greater than 47 percent.  So I'll just walk through that.  At...

MR. HARRIS:  So does that percentage refer to the number of persons or the amount of time?
MS. SCHRIRO:  That speaks to the number of days imposed.  It will ultimately have an impact on a reduction in beds.  But that's the purpose for creating intermediate sanctions as well.  So that you have the equivalent of alternative to detention, you have alternatives to punitive seg, so that for lesser grades where some penalty is warranted, there'll be opportunity's other than punitive seg.  And I'll touch on those in a moment.
So with the sentencing guidelines, as I said, we started at Rosie first.  There, the vast majority of the women, their infractions are grade 3.  And so those penalties are shorter to begin with and so we saw a significant reduction.  But in terms of change in drop in days, it wasn't as great because they weren't picking up that many days in comparison.

So, for example on grade 3, they had received, prior to the sentencing reform, they had received a penalty of 6.7 days, and now it's down to .4 days.  So it's an appreciable reduction.  But in terms of total impact, it's a change of 12-and-a-half percent.  Now when you move to RNDC and we have, at this point it's still an early conversation because it's one full month and then continuing since there.
For all of the population, there's been a 36-and-a-half percent reduction in penalties imposed.  At RNDC where you have both adults and adolescents, the majority of infractions are grades 1 and 2 and so you see bigger changes.  For example grade 1 went from an average of 47 days down to 29 days.  When you look of adolescents, the majority of their infractions, like their charges as I said before, are grade 1.
And there there's been a 46-and-a-half percent reduction, so we're seeing a bigger change for the adolescents than we had for other populations, which included adults.  As we said before and as I mentioned earlier, as we continue to have additional information and study this in the next several months, we'll see where there are other opportunities either for adjustments in general or for customization for specific populations.  And we'll continue to report back on that as we continue our monthly reports.
Now there were several other reforms that we've, that we had adopted prior to creating and adopting the sentencing grid.  And that was to review and revise the longstanding practice concerning concurrent sentencing.  And as we report monthly, this is something that we adopted February, a year ago of 2012, and that reversed a decades long policy.  And so now for nonviolent multiple infections, those penalties run concurrently.  Whereas previously, more times than not, they ran consecutively.
Similarly there has been a longstanding practice in the department.  And it, and that was changed in April, a year ago, so right after concurrent sentencing.  And that was, again, reversing decades long practice.  And so now, for individuals who come back, where they're-, where most time that had been accrued is expunged if it's more than a year old.  There are three exceptions to that, and those concern three specific charges that are of great concern to us.  And those are assault on staff, inmate on inmate assaults with serious injury and incidents involving weapons.
And in those instances, there's a two-year time prior to an expiration.  And, as you know calendar year '13, just as an update the report that you receive from me with the summary, went through July 31 and now going through August 31 this calendar year, there have been 1,459 files that had been cleared.  As you would expect, that's less than last year because as this thing goes, if people come back, they've already passed that time a year ago.  There are 2,166 files that were cleared.
The other initiative that was previously taken, concerned conditional discharge.  And so just as I've mentioned, for individuals who are placed in RHU, so it is that we had adopted the opportunity to earn release from segregation.  And so the opportunities for a conditional discharge, in most instances are two-thirds in RHUs.  It's been as much as a half.

Calendar 2013, through the end of August, there have been 248 who have been released upon completion of two-thirds of the penalty and another 27 after a half.  One of the things that we have explored or are in the process now of implementing, is for individuals who reach the two-third mark and are not receiving a conditional discharge, either because of their conduct in that setting and/or their lack of participation in programming, where it exists, that we're going to start to create a step-down opportunity within the unit.
Again, recognizing that when the penalty is up, they'll be placed back into general population.  And because we want them to be as successful as possible, when they go to GP, is to continue to adopt more of those practices in that setting to give them the opportunity to practice without-, hopefully without any additional consequences.  
Now the last of our efforts is to look for these other opportunities, which are the prevention, the intervention and the intermediate sanctions, which then would get back to the chair's question about how do you intercede at the earliest opportunity before there's an issue, when an issue first arises.  And then should something happen where the consequences are not so severe.  
And so I think just by way of preamble for you in that regard, as I'm sure you're all aware, there's, you know, a state statute that mandates punitive segregation.  And it is there so as to afford the systems the control that's needed when it's needed.  And while it is there, we also recognize that there are significant responsibilities, professional responsibilities as to how we use that.  And so it's with that commitment in mind that we go forward.
We have, as you know because of the backlog that had built up and had been maintained for a number of years, and the number of individuals who owe punitive seg time, who continue to infract sometimes with serious consequences to other inmates or to staff, we had temporarily increased punitive seg beds.  And we had always identified it as temporary.  We had always linked it to the commitment to reduce the backlog.  And for anyone who's been cleared for placement, all of that backlog has been resolved.
There are still others who are on that roster, however, and those because of the determination consistent that they were not suitable to be placed or to continue to be placed in that setting.  Now we have taken a number of those beds offline.  First there were 30 adolescent punitive seg beds that came off, and now these 20-something for the women as we opened the CAPS unit.

In addition to that, there are 136 beds that are technically still online but have not been used for a long period of time.  And, but for all the construction that's going on, they would have been, those housing units would have been consolidated already and then officially closed.  But that means that there, that we are using 196 fewer beds than when we first started the temporary increase, which is consistent with my commitment to all of you.  And so that represents already a 76 percent reduction of the beds that we said would come back down.

Now our goal is not just to take those beds away, but to continue to right size punitive seg.  But to do so in a way that does not jeopardize safety and security for the population in our staff.  And...

UNIDENTIFIED MALE 5:  Miss, as you close a Maui and then there's a population that won't, you know, fit into the CAPS program, are nonviolent and then wouldn't be appropriate for RHU, what happens to those folks?

MS. SCHRIRO:  Well, they, that goal is that they do go to RHU, if and when DOH determines, because they're always the driver whether or not they're appropriate for punitive seg, either as the initial decision or at any other point after their placement there.  And so what we have now is, at the very least, assuming that punitive seg or a clinical alternative is necessary.  You've got punitive seg, you've got RHU, which provides control but also opportunity to earn six to eight hours out of cell over the three phases.  And then the course CAPS, as warranted.  

And so the goal would be, even within punitive seg, to create your own continuum of control, just as I described.  We had utilizing it with the women, where, in some instances, even becomes like a day treatment kind of location, the CAPS that is.  And if an additional step needs to be invented, I think we've demonstrated our commitment to be creative and see what that might be.  I think the other half of the conversation though, are those intermediate sanctions, which I'll be touching on now.
MR. HARRIS:  Okay.
MS. SCHRIRO:  So the, our goal is to do all the things that we just talked about, but including this.  So you'll have CAPS which will be 90 beds, you'll have the sentencing reforms that will take, as a result of fewer bed/days, there'll be fewer beds.  We'll be coming back to the Board shortly with the suggestion that TCR be expanded further.  

We believe, as we've mentioned in our conversation with the subcommittee, that there are opportunities, that there are other populations who would benefit from this as well.  And I think women are one example, but I'd like to give every warden the opportunity to look for ways to use it in their facilities. 

MR. HARRIS:  So commissioner, what I'm hearing is that you are committed to shrinking punitive segregation and exploring better options.

MS. SCHRIRO:  That has been the consistent commitment and it's summarized in these materials and the answer is yes.

MR. HARRIS:  Okay.

MS. SCHRIRO:  And so I think this is a good a place as any to pause for the moment.  That all of this work has gone on throughout my tenure.  It is consistent with many practices that this agency has done before.  I, in my view and being active on the national scene, I believe our approach is as comprehensive as any, as you will find.  And we will continue to tailor it to meet the needs of the New York City population.

MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  Thank you.  All right, I would recognize the Chair of the Committee that was appointed.
DR. ROBERT COHEN:  Last June, Jim Harris appointed a committee of the warden to review the question of the use of solitary [unintelligible] [1:02:40].  And we'll make a decision on whether or not to recommend that the Board enter into a process of rulemaking, which is something that we can do and have done periodically over the history before.  And I was appointed Chair Committee over official corrections of chapter block 8.  Was a, is a member of the committee and so glad of the [unintelligible] [1:03:09] is a member of the committee of [unintelligible] [1:03:14]. 
The Board is also a member of the committee [unintelligible] [1:03:21] part of the commission.  And we met on multiple occasions.  We met on June 20, July 8, July 22 and August 20.  We met with the Department of Corrections, we met with the Department of Health, we met with Deputy Mayor Gibbs.  We met the members of the jail action coalition.  We met with-, there were some members of Strong [phonetic], Strong of the student council.
We were in consultation, we were in inspection with FOGA [phonetic] about meeting with them.  But they were not able to meet with us during the time of the committees but they appreciated that we contacted them and said that they would, should there be further activity in this issue, they would be participating.  Members of the committee made multiple visits to Riker's island.  They visited AMBC, RNDC, RHUs, GRDC and Rosie, Mauis, the mental health units at ANKC and Rose M. Singer CAPS unit when it was just started at Rosie, and the CPSU at Rose M. Singer.
From 2007 to June 30, 2013, the number of punitive segregation units in the city jail system grew from 614 to 998, a 61.5 percent increase.  For all of the prisoners in Maui and RHU men, we had 41 percent of 427 CPSU prisoners at the LBCC, private M status.  We know that the mentally ill stay in punitive segregation longer and become more likely to be injured than those who are not mentally ill.  

And we understand that one of the main points of punitive segregation has been maintained in safety reinstitutions.  And our investigation suggests that that has not been a positive effect of the broken casting of punitive segregation on Riker's Island.  That the violence has not decreased as the number of beds increased in there, over the past long period of time.  And we also know that 25 percent of the adolescent boys on Riker's Island are in solitary confinement.  

We find this particularly disturbing.  We, with our own experience with adolescents, many of us have been adolescents.  And the recommendations of the National Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry have the [unintelligible] [1:06:05] solitary confinement should not be used to punish adolescents.  
We appreciate and commend and support the park, not exactly everything that we get every particular moment of it.  But all the actions that Commissioner Schriro has described today and Commissioner Venters has talked about today are, where they are in line with a decrease in the number of people in solitary confinement.  
And finding safer environments for them.  People in CAPS, particularly saying seriously mentally ill people should not be in solitary confinement.  We support that.  And it's very important to have non-punitive therapeutic programs for seriously mentally ill persons who violate jail movements.  At the same time, Maui units are still operating on GRDC and the CAPS unit is not opened.  But we assume it will be within the month.  We look forward to its universal operating positive change.
Many also supports the sentencing guideline reforms, the initiation of recurrent revenue consecutive sentencing, the expunging of owed time that the people may serve, must serve in solitary confinement.  We appreciate these efforts and think they're in line with what should be happening.  Our recommendations regarding rulemaking is neither criticism nor repudiation of these efforts.  And the plan is for addressing these issues undertaken by Commissioner Schriro and [unintelligible] [1:07:43] under your staff.
The Board engages in rulemaking.  It would be a whole new process, the Board would discuss the post language with DOC, DOHMH, OMD, this-, interested parties and experts.  Under the City Administrative Procedure Act, CAPA, the Board would be required to publish and distribute widely its proposed amended standards, solicit written comments and hold a public hearing.  The Board would consider all written comments and testimony at the [unintelligible] [1:08:10] meeting new or revised standards.
So [unintelligible] [1:08:14] as I said in view of the situation and based upon this review, our committee unanimously voted to recommend that the Board initiate rulemaking requiring the use of solitary confinement within the New York City jails.  And I'd like to make that a motion to the Board that we initiate rulemaking at Riker's solitary confinement.
MR. MICHAEL REGAN:  I'd like to second that.  The, I think it's really good, Bobby, that you started out by recognizing the fine work that the Commissioner and the Department of Health has done in reviewing this.  And I spoke privately with some of the members of the committee to thank them for their hard work in doing this.

MR. HARRIS:  And I join in thanking the committee for all of the work that was put in.  The motion to adopt the recommendations of the committee has been seconded.  All... 
MR. REGAN:  Just, I thought you were going to ask for comments.

MR. HARRIS:  Sure.  Any comments?

MR. REGAN:  So, I, too want to thank the work of the committee.  And I also want to recognize the work of the Department of Corrections for really taking punitive segregation very seriously.  I really-, Bobby, like you said, I really view this as the beginning of a process.  One that will really make sure that we are educated, that we're aware of best practices, we know what's happening in research projects and how the reform that DOC will put into place, how they're doing.

And I'd also like to think that it isn't just about moving because there's a lot of condition for the governors to go well here in rulemaking.  Because, as we know, rulemaking is the measure to standard.  So as we embark upon this hopefully transparent, robust and elaborate process, we've really think rulemaking-plus and we really emphasize the plus because there's so much more than that can be done on that point as well as the movement.

MR. HARRIS:  Mike, did you want to add something or...

MR. REGAN:  No, thank you.

MR. HARRIS:  All right.  I just want to add that in moving forward, it's important to recognize that the Commissioner and the Department have the responsibility and the burden of administering the jail system and ensuring the safety of the inmates and the staff.  And so I urge the Board to consult and the committee regularly and work closely with the commissioner as it considers any changes to rules.  Rulemaking is likely to be a lengthy process and it does require that the Board hold a public hearing and get input from all interested constituencies.

So I simply caution the Board that as it considers any changes which may emerge from that process.  To carefully weigh and evaluate their impact on the safety and efficiency of the jail system; of the rules that are already in place, which may require more effective enforcement.  Of the efficacy of the measures already taken by the Department and the feasibility of alternatives that will be required to replace any changes to the rules in order to maintain safety and order.
Anyone else wish to be heard before the vote?  Okay.  All in favor of the motion.  All right, that's, all seven members of the Board present have voted for it.  The only board member not here is Pam Silverblatt and she was a member of the committee that unanimously recommended that report.  So the report and the motion is carried and we'll move forward.
Do we have any variances that we have...

MS. SCHRIRO:  We have, the Department of Correction is requesting renewal of existing variances, is that correct?

MR. HARRIS:  So moved...

UNIDENTIFIED MALE 7:  Moved.

MR. HARRIS:  ...and seconded?

UNIDENTIFIED MALE 7:  Seconded.

MR. HARRIS:  All right.  All in favor?

EVERYBODY:  Aye.

MR. HARRIS:  The variances are extended.  And that will conclude our open session and we'll have a brief executive session.
(The open session board meeting concluded.)
(The executive session board meeting is commenced.)
MR. HARRIS:  Now in executive session.  And Commissioner, can you just fill us in on some of the circumstances relating to the incident that we moved to executive session to discuss.

MS. SCHRIRO:  Yeah.  You know, it's, what corrections is supposed to do is, we have so many redundancies that are built into our system so that we're as well-positioned as possible to prevent anything untoward from happening.  So we never just do one thing, one way.  We always, you know, you just never see when gate, you see sally ports.  And you don't unlock one door, until the other one is secured.  And so, I mean that's the premise of everything that we do.  

And this situation which occurred late in the day on August 5, you know, is what is not supposed to happen.  Because the kind of redundancies that were in place were not adequate to, or not adequately utilized I think is the more appropriate way to say it, to intercede earlier.  So I'm giving you very much my own critique of this.  And I'll also find out the couple things that are still not known or explained to my satisfaction and where we're continuing to dig in.
But just as a fast recap.  There was, it's a high-custody housing unit, it was fully staffed with the three officers.  And the officer observed inmates fighting and immediately advised the A officer to contact the control room, so all of that worked well.  The control room sounded the alarm and both the probe and the response teams began to muster.  The probe team which is a first group, in this case of, one captain and two officers, responded within 90 seconds, within a minute-and-a-half.  

And it's a huge facility and so under any circumstances getting from here to there in that short of time takes a while.  So they did a great job of getting there.  The probe team captain made an immediate assessment; determined that the response teams needed to be summoned.  And the first response team, already mustered, came immediately thereafter.  There was, in our view, a delay between the first response team and the second and that's something that's still being looked at.  

Because there are all sorts of mechanisms that are in place to continue to bring the level of response that might be needed.  The second response team was some six minutes after the first.  And so, for example, one of the things that could have been done, is usually done is to start to pull a B officer from all the other housing units so as to increase the turnout.
The fight involved the majority of the inmates in the housing unit.  And that fight was well underway.  This housing unit, like many others, still doesn't have video cameras installed.  But part of the protocol is when the first response team comes, they come with a video camera.  So within the first several minutes of the control room being notified, you had a video recording in place.  From the time that it started to the time that it was concluded, meaning all of the inmates were secured back in their cell or removed from the area, was about an hour.  There was about a half an hour of fighting between inmates, not on a continuous basis but on a continual basis for sure.
There, in the course of this incident, there were five inmates who were seriously injured and six others who sustained something minor, what we would call a B, which is like topical care versus the serious injuries which were quite serious.  One officer received bruising to the knee.  There's some...
UNIDENTIFIED MALE 8:  Bruising?

MS. SCHRIRO:  I'm sorry?

UNIDENTIFIED MALE 8:  What did you say-, what officer?

MS. SCHRIRO:  He received bruising to the knee.  There, so what happened that the second response team and others didn't, and others past that didn't come quickly is still something of great concern to us, that we're digging down on.  But without even knowing the answer, there's a robust remedial plan that's in place and I'll touch on in a moment.  The, when the team responded to the unit, they grabbed the key ring, there was a recognition that chemical agents, and in this case I'm not talking about handheld because it wouldn't work in that kind of situation, but large-scale chemical agents would be warranted because of the scale of the fight.

And here, again, several things broke down, which is part of our further review.  First, the, this is the kingdom for the, for want of the shoe on the horse, and so speaks to the breakdown in the core redundancies.  There are these secured key rings and it's got all the keys you would need for an emergency response.  And one of them controls the ventilation because if you're going to use large-scale chemical agents, you need to close the ventilation so it has its desired effect in that housing unit and also doesn't affect other parts of the facility. 
And the GDQ was not on the ring.  And I don't yet have an explanation why they didn't call for another ring.  But that results in an order that canisters be delivered to the area and those canisters didn't come either, which is, again, an explanation that I don't have to my satisfaction.  And so we're continuing to dig down on that.

In the jail, it was a change of shift and so actually there was more management there and you would have expected.  The off-going tour commander rather than just saying my shift is over, as you would expect of a great supervisor, that tour commander stayed and she went to the area as well to be an additional on the spot observer, evaluator.  And called back to the tour commander in charge of that shift to advise him that ESU needed to be called.
And, again, a place where we don't have the answers to our satisfaction at this point, but we will.  Is why there appears to be at least a 10-minute delay from the time that the tour commander arrived, made the virtually immediate determination that ESU was warranted, and the time that ESU was actually contacted through COD, which is our notification...

MR. HARRIS:  I'm sorry to interrupt you, but, so apparently though a judgment was made that intervention wasn't feasible for a rather...

MS. SCHRIRO:  No, I think that's a premature conclusion that maybe got, you know, permeated by the coverage.  I mean, because what I've described is there was recognition both within the jail and also from a supervisor Warden calling in that chemical agents needed to be brought to the area.  But then again for reasons that-, for which I don't have a good explanation at the moment, the chief nor I.  The agents weren't produced and then the key wasn't there to utilize it.

MR. HARRIS:  Yeah.  But, I guess what I'm asking you is, there was a judgment made that absent the availability of the ability to chemically intervene, it wasn't feasible to otherwise...
MS. SCHRIRO:  Well, you-, so...

MR. HARRIS:  ...staffing, you know, size of the staff or...

MS. SCHRIRO:  Well, so within those first six minutes, by the time the second response team had, was there, at that point you had three captains, a tour commander and 11 officers all mustered.  That was plenty to do something.  But again, there, it just, the redundancies that should have been in place were just not correctly applied.  Some of what was going on through all of this is the staff was removing some of the inmates out of the housing area.  

But then their focus was diverted, it appears virtually in whole, to escorting inmates whether or not they had any obvious injury to medical for the mandatory review.  You know, I think more seasoned captains would have done it differently and they would not have diluted their strengths and they would have focused at the event underway.
One of the things to add at this point in the conversation is, and news coverage may have given a different impression.  But an investigation was started immediately.  A number of people responded that night.  And my assessment was that this was not an investigation that just the jail could do because at the very least you had two commands that were involved.  You had the facility and then you had ESU, which is under the leadership of a different warden.

And so the chief's office assumed responsibility for the investigation.  Now the investigate, we had talked initially about, the other resource we have in hand is our ID, who you know is headed by Commissioner Finkle.  And ID is ordinarily called when there is some belief that there is a violation of law.  There was no appearance and there continues not to be any appearance that there were, that there was criminal conduct.
But the chief's office had picked it up.  Now the difference in investigative tools however is the reports only, within our agency, only ID can actually, personally interview staff.  The other means of making a review and conducting investigation is by virtue of written reports.  You can have follow up written questions with follow up written responses.  And so we took the non-ID method as far as it could go.  
The chief has completed her office's report.  And we have provided that to the IG, to DOI.  And DOI, working with the support of Flowshop [phonetic] is now digging in to get to the final answers to those, what I think are the big issues that need to be addressed still.

MR. HARRIS:  And there was a video of at least, what?  25, 30 minutes of the...
MS. SCHRIRO:  Well, so, they got there, the video started, I think, within the first 10 minute, in less than 10 minutes from the time that it was started.  And it, the video ran for the, through the duration when the inmates were being re-secured in their cells.

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  What is the, there was some voice and I, it was a female voice, and it was an officer or captain, who said on the video, early on, when it began recording, you know, this has been going on for a half hour.  And it was either answering a phone that was coming into the A station and I was just wondering what your take was on that?  And any sense that it went on longer, a longer period of time before the response team [unintelligible] [1:27:33]...
MS. SCHRIRO:  No...  
UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  ...first response to the unit.  
MS. SCHRIRO:  I, Flo, do you want to speak to that?  I, none of us have a belief that that's the case. 
MR. HARRIS:  Alright, I would ask Cathy and staff to follow up with the commissioner and...
UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  I would just like to ask one question about that medical care.  The medical staff, did they or were not, were they called.  Did they arrive in a timely fashion?  If you could just address that issue.

DR. VENTERS:  Sure, so I've spoken with the HSA, the SMD and some of the staff that were working that night.  And so my impression is that there was, they came out to actually receive an officer, who then came back into the clinic and was treated.  And then it, but I think the subsequent, my impression is the subsequent injuries were brought into the clinic.  And

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  So they, the staff was [unintelligible] [1:28:32].
DR. VENTERS:  That's right.  So the other thing, right, that's right.  And so we've, both from this incident and then building 7, as you probably know, has had some subsequent flare-ups in the 10 days after.  And then in Maui, we've had cause to revisit our plans for marshaling a triage area outside of the clinic.  And so we have much, I think we have much better communication.  So I think that we, at the, during this incident, nobody who was working in that clinic said they were getting calls to come out.

I think they came out once to get, I believe, and officer.  But they weren't, you know, marshaled outside.  And I think that since then, I think we have a better strategy for who would leave the clinic, under what circumstances and how they would, marshal to prepare.  I'm not sure in this instance that we would have wanted them marshaling closer, that much closer because I think that we had-, the seriously injured people need to be in the clinic, in the treatment room to get stabilized and go out EMS quickly.  And so, the...
UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  Something that you're working on to try to...

DR. VENTERS:  Yeah.  As...

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  ...identify as soon as possible.

DR. VENTERS:  So we have had meetings since the-, there was one evening where building 7 had another incident.  And then also we had a fire in the Maui.  And so that really has given us pause about how can we have good solid communication from the beginning of an incident about who comes out of the clinic, under what circumstances, what are they bring.  Because some instances, like a fire in Maui, we want the medical staff, once the fire's under control.  But we want to get to the patient quickly, assess them because they need very rapid airway management.  And so that's the priority there.
For a big like mass use of a chemical agent where there might be multiple injured parties, it's best for us to get the parties in the clinic so we can hemodynamically stabilize them and get them out EMS.  But the, what we've had several meetings about is how to communicate from the beginning about what's going to happen.  About what's the security plan, what's the medical plan from the beginning of the incident.

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  [unintelligible] [1:30:49] for medical staff...

DR. VENTERS:  Yeah, so in these instances, so for instance that night where there was both a fire and a, something else in building 7.  We, early on, had extra staff coming over.  We had urgent care notified.  And so we had, I think both agencies have very robust systems, but part of making the systems work is that we, from the beginning, have the same set of facts and work kind of together.
UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  And then just finally a [unintelligible] [1:31:17] for the cameras, that are like three buildings, I take it the GRDC and many more that don't have cameras installed in the housing areas and in [unintelligible] [1:31:27] a couple of incidents.  Is there, I know that the, Commissioner Finkle reviews housing area where, to make this determination as to where the cameras should be added, is there any [unintelligible] [1:31:42] thought about installing cameras...
MS. SCHRIRO:  So we, Commissioner Wax is here and most things dealing with administration, physical plant construction, and there's a group that, on a routine basis, at least monthly, reviews all the cameras that have been ordered and continues to re-prioritize where those cameras are going to be installed.  And so we've not had a meeting since that time.  
Oh, I'm sorry.  Oh, you have?  Excuse me, I fibbed.

MS. FINKLE:  Can I just jump...

MS. SCHRIRO:  Yeah, please.

MS. FINKLE:  We actually, an interdisciplinary group, I'm part of that group as you mentioned, as in, as is Senior Deputy Commissioner Wax.  And we do on a bi-month, every two or three months, meet to discuss the deployment of cameras.  Before this incident and since this incident, we met to discuss installing, the need to install cameras in GRVC high custody areas.  And the issue has been lack of space to put the inmates.  Because there's an assessment that in these particular housing areas, the housing area needs to be empty in order to install the cameras.
So the hope, the plan is for GRVC is that as a Maui empties, we will use the swing space that's created by those vacancies and temporarily move high custody inmates into that housing area.  And then install the cameras in the high custody housing areas in GRVC.
UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  I just have one quick question, just a clarification.  I missed the point.  As the melee was going on, how many people were involved in it?  30 and [unintelligible] [1:33:34]?

MS. FINKLE:  Approximately...
MS. SCHRIRO:  39.  It was about 39 inmates.

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  Right.  And there are a number of officers and a number of captains, I don't know and any other supervisors or management.  Some left to bring some of the injured inmates to the, for medical care.  What did the remaining officers do, out of habit?

MS. SCHRIRO:  It varied a little bit with the time in that hour.  You can see from the video that for a portion of the time they were in the control bubble from which they did the filming.  In those periods of time where the fighting abated, they would move out into the housing area and continue to film from there.  And that's why in my view, had the supervisors remained with more of the officers giving the kind of customary direction you would expect them to, they would have used those interludes...
UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  So it was a type of wait and see, waiting for direction...

MS. SCHRIRO:  The, you know, it's...

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  ...or just waiting.

MS. SCHRIRO:  Between the inmates or the staff?  I'm sorry.
UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  The staff.

MS. SCHRIRO:  You know, I'm not sure that I can answer that.  But, you know, what you hear on the, the, when you, what you hear as you're watching the video is virtually continuous communication between sometimes, someone had asked about the voice.  Sometimes you hear the voice of the response captain who, of the officer who is doing the filming doing narration.  You also hear the A station officer communicating with the control center.  So there's several different voices through this.
UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  They remained in the control space in the time...

MS. SCHRIRO:  Well, like I said, no, not, no.

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  Well, I mean most of these interludes, that's where they...

MS. SCHRIRO:  When it quieted as it did regularly, that's what I was trying to describe before.  It was not like it was a nonstop fight.  There were these breaks.  And in my view then, each of them was, at the very least, an opportunity, you know, to intercede but that didn't happen.

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE 3:  Okay.

MR. HARRIS:  And that's what you're looking at and what we'll hear more about.

MS. SCHRIRO:  Exactly.

MR. HARRIS:  Okay.  Thank you.  I guess that concludes our executive session.  Thank you, all.
(The executive session board meeting concluded.)
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